Minutes of a meeting of the Whittlesey & District Internal Drainage Board held on Tuesday 2nd February 2016 at the Town Hall, Market Street Whittlesey at 2.30pm

Present  
C Allen, D M Band, P Bradshaw, R C Brown (Chairman), A Cade, M Fisher, R W Fletcher (Vice Chairman), C Saunders, M W Sweet, P W Tingey. Cllr D Mason, R Wright (CEO), R Price (Operation Engineer),

Apologises for absence 

G Halden, T Martin, R Hollins, Cllr C Boden
D G Beaton –No apologises were received from Derek but it was understood that he was in hospital.

Pursuant to the National Code of Local Government Conduct no Members had any direct or indirect pecuniary interest in respect of any item to be discussed at the Meeting to declare.
The Chairman welcomed Hugh Whittome who has co-opted as a member to fill the vacancy from the period 2nd February 2016 to 31st October 2018. Mr Whittome completed his acceptance of office and his Register of members interest form.
WD177/16
Register of Interests - The CEO reported that Cllr Laws was yet to complete her “register of members Interests” form.
WD178/16
Telemetry – Lee Dickens of Northampton were unable to attend but felt that it would be more beneficial to see their system actually running and proposed that the Board visited the offices of South Holland IDB. Mr Whittome asked if the system would be compatible with that of the Middle |Level Commissioners. The OP stated that several systems were investigated and the Lee Dickens system could be accessed by any user with the appropriate password. The information was on a main server in Northampton. The Chairman mentioned that the Board had looked at the MLC and North Level systems. The MLC system was not that adaptable and had operational issues.

The OP and CEO would liaise and arrange a suitable date to look at South Holland IDB system. It was agreed that any interested Board member could attend.
WD179/16
Confirmation of Minutes – RESOLVED that the minutes of the Board meeting held on 10th November 2015 and the Finance & General Purposes Committee of 19th January 2016 were correctly recorded and that they be signed as being a true record.
WD180/16
Matters Arising
(a) P J Thory Ltd – Further to minute 169/15(k) the OP reported that the matter would be dealt with under item 4(a).
(b) Badgers – Further to minute WD165/15(l) - The CEO reported that he had spoken to Cliff Carson the Environmental Officer at Middle Level who endorsed “If the bank side does not need to be battered back to a new slope and it is just slubbing out that is required the Board may not need to apply for an exclusion licence to move the badgers on.

The period when exclusions can be carried out ends at the end of November and it requires a monitored three week period of non-use. If the Board can work around the site without disturbance it will be easier in many ways.”
WD181/16
Operating Engineer

a) The OP reported that with the existing maintenance drain work programme problems with moving water around had been experienced in the areas that works were planned for the year after. The traditional method of drain cleansing meant that 33km of drain were cleansed at a cost of £1200 per km. The use of the weed cutting basket mounted on a tractor from South Holland IDB resulted in 6km of drain being cleansed at a cost of £250 per km in the Farcet Fen Area. Members were concerned that this method may affect the cross compliance regulations as it deposited waste on the brink. Other concerns were raised as some ratepayers still grew sugar beet and potatoes that restricted entry. The Vice Chairman reported that North level done the drains every year and deposited the waste within the area and no issues had arisen. It was agreed that the subject be investigated by the OP and reported to members.

The OP was of the opinion that if the weed basket method was used on a regular basis a larger area could be cleansed and it would mean that the traditional slubbing method which was more intrusive and costly could be undertaken every tenth year as opposed to 4 years. The weed cutting method was deemed to be more environmentally friendly. The OP had hoped to talk to PJ Thory Ltd to ascertain whether they would be prepared to invest in a weed cutting basket. Local IDB’s had machines that would be available for hire if Thory’s were not prepared to invest.
Two options were suggested, one was to adopt the new cleansing method from 2016 and two was to undertake a trail alongside the traditional method. RESOLVED – that option two be adopted as all areas needed to complete the four year slubbing programme. The use of the weed cutting method be done alongside and a decision made once the Board had a chance to examine how the trail had worked.
The OP would look at weed cutting Whittlesey Fifth area and Goosetree Corner to the control at the rear of Manor Farm, Coates alongside the traditional Whittlesey & Farcet area
b) Emergency Pumping Station Attendant Arrangements – Further to minute FGP174/16(d). The CEO reported that I Milner no longer farmed at Lords Farm so R Hollins of Farcet Farm would be approached to ascertain whether he could make arrangements to cover Conquest Lode and Lords Farm. A Smith was retiring and a new attendant at Plantation was required, A Cade offered to assist. Beggars Bridge was covered by D Beaton but due to his ill health another attendant was sought. O Tabbitt looked after Goosetree Estate but had left the employment of D Beaton so M Sweet had agreed to look after Goosetree Estate. D Band covered Ironside and agreed to look for a replacement attendant. 
The Board felt that in exceptional circumstances payment should be made to the attendants.

c) Must Farm – Further to minute FGP174/16 (e). The CEO reported that Stuart Hemmings had agreed to act for the Board and a meeting with Brian Chapman Head of Land and Mineral Resources of Forterra Building Products Limited had been arranged for Friday 5th February.
d) Site Office – Further to minute FGP 174/16 (c). The OP reported that a meeting with TAC would be arranged to discuss the issue.
WD182/16
General Matters
a) Planning – The CEO reported that Sainsbury had withdrawn from building a super store at Eastrea Road. 
The CEO confirmed that the Middle Level Commissioners had agreed upon a letter to Applicants regarding Requirement for Discharge and Byelaw Consent
b) Risk Management & Health & Safety - The Clerk reported upon the risk management assessment: -–– Risk management Strategy & Policy – Standing Orders – Financial regulations and Systems of Internal Controls were considered but it was agreed that no alterations were required at present.
The OP prepares a method statement and risk assessment prior to the commencement of any work and revisions to the safety inspection of pumping stations is under review.
c) Consents No 41 E & C Holland seven tile drain outfalls at Benwick Road, Whittlesey
 Consent No 43 Farcet Farms Ltd – Culvert extension Dorstan Farm, Yaxley Fen

The CEO reported that Mrs Ross was looking to build within the nine metre maintenance at 

60 South Green, Coates. The CEO reported that drain works were already hindered by a barn and retaining wall and the proposed dwelling would make no difference. It was agreed that no objections would be made when a planning application was received.

d) Defra – The CEO reported upon a consultation on Water Abstraction Licencing Changes for England and Wales that had been launched. Within the consultation there was a proposal to remove the exemption from licencing for IDBs. Furthermore, it states that Water Transfer Licences, for the transferring water from one inland water system to another (which is what IDBs primarily do within their districts), will require volumetric limits on such licences.

However, there was a proposed exemption for impounding works constructed by or on behalf of Internal Drainage Boards to exercise their functions within their appointed area.

ADA had met with Defra on 25 January to discuss the consultation and a better understanding on the proposals and the impact on Internal Drainage Boards and other Risk Management Authorities who transfer water obtained as it is not immediately clear under precisely which circumstances such licences would be required, how they could be calculated or regulated, and furthermore what impact such a licencing regime may have on the manage water levels for environmentally designated sites, and the health of aquatic life within IDB systems.

e) ADA – The CEO reported that details of the retirement last November of members would be in the Spring edition of the ADA Gazette.
f) Whittlesey Washes South Barrier bank – The newsletter of the Project was circulated to all members.
g) SSE Metering Contracts – The CEO confirmed that Half hourly metering contracts had been agreed for – Beggars Bridge, Conquest lode, Glassmoor Bank, Ironside, Lords Farm, Ramsey Mereside, 

Tebbitts Bridge, Underwoods

h) MMI Scheme of Arrangement – The CEO reported that as the position of the most volatile classes of claims, namely mesothelioma ad abuse, continues to remain uncertain, means the range of final outcomes for the Levy will be extended to 15% - 34%. As details will be based upon results at 31st March results will not be issued until April.

WD183/16
Payments –The Board considered and approved the following payments:
Vouchers 158 – 181

£45,347.32
Vouchers 182 – 215

£61,772.06

WD184/16
Income & Expenditure
a) The CEO reported upon income of £261,721.05 and expenditure of £190,867.95. The balances held at Barclays was £428,449.64, nsi £4,258/.80 and Santander £103,181.55. The CEO reported that he had met with Barclays to look at Treasury deposits but the returns only ranged from 0.21% to 0.62%.
WD185/16
Other matters

a)C Allen reported that this may be his last meeting as Hunts DC were looking to appoint a Councillor as opposed to an Officers as a representative on the Board, also he was looking at retirement.

b) A visit to South Holland IDB to look at telemetry would be made by the Finance & General Purposes Committee plus any other interested member in the near future. The Chairman felt that an inspection of the local area could be made prior to the Board meeting in June. If any new member or existing member would like to look at any area the CEO and OP would be prepared to take them around the district. Any person so interested should contact the CEO.
WD186/16
Dates of next meeting – 7th June at Town Hall, Market Street, Whittlesey at 2.30pm
The meeting was closed at 15.45

